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Minutes of the February 27, 2006
Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors
1.
CALL TO ORDER

The Upper Valley Waste Management Agency met in regular session on Monday, February 27, 2006 at 1:30 p.m. at the Yountville Town Council Chambers.  Chair Luce called the meeting to order at 1:39 p.m.

2.
Roll Call
The following members were present:  Mark Luce, Diane Dillon, Bill Dutton and Joe Potter.  Karen Slusser was excused.
3.
Pledge of Allegiance
Chair Mark Luce led the Pledge of Allegiance.

4.
Public Comment
No public comment was made at this meeting.

5.
CONSENT CALENDAR

A.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
Approved the December 12, 2005 regular meeting minutes.  JP-DD-BD-ML-KS


A
X
B.
MAGICAL MOONSHINE AGREEMENT

Approved Agency Agreement #06-01 with Magical Moonshine Theatre for a maximum of $1,371 and a term ending June 30, 2006, to conduct recycling shows at schools.  JP-DD-BD-ML-KS

X
6.
ADMINISTRATIVE ITEMS
A.
HIGHLIGHTS
Jill Pahl presented the annual highlights report, which is included at the first Board meeting of each year to review the year’s accomplishments, and to restate the purpose and mission of the Agency.  Staff did not recommend any changes to the report.

Staff will be carrying forward the Agency’s request to the Napa-Vallejo Waste Management Authority to consider using the Clover Flat Landfill.

This year, the Agency was awarded an $82,000 grant for large venue recycling programs.  The Agency is hoping to use the grant money to get some sites operating successfully that have struggled in the past, such as the fairgrounds in Calistoga.

The household hazardous waste collection events have been going on now for over fifteen years, and staff continues to be surprised at how many first-time participants are coming.  Over half of the participants are there for the first time.

Administratively, the Agency updated its CEQA policies, and created its first travel policy.  The Agency also participated in a lot of interesting activities throughout the year, including the composting workshops, the grasscycling program, the lawn mower rebate, the Earth Day, coastal clean-up, and Hometown Harvest Festival.

The Agency Manager introduced Maegen Simmonds, the newest staff member for the Napa County Department of Environmental Management, who has been working on integrated waste management issues and outreach programs throughout the county.

Board member Mark Luce suggested the highlights be revised to include the names of the original Board members from 1992.

No action taken.
B.
INTEGRATED WASTE MANAGEMENT PROGRAMS

Due to equipment failure, this item was continued to the March 20, 2006 regular meeting.

C. TIRE AMNESTY GRANT

Greg Pirie with the Napa County Local Enforcement Agency (LEA) reported on the Tire Amnesty Grant.
In the mid-1980s, there was a large tire fire south of the airport.  Other large tire fires throughout the state prompted the California Integrated Waste Management Board to set aside substantial funds to be used towards tire amnesty programs, or for local agencies to apply towards site inspections and enforcement.
For the last couple of years, the LEA has been conducting site inspections at tire dealerships, auto dismantlers, and other businesses that may collect waste tires.  More recently, the program has been more focused on public education.  The south county amnesty event in September 2005 garnered almost 4,000 tires and a similar event in November 2005 at Clover Flat Landfill also got nearly 4,000 tires.

Most of the waste tires are shipped to and processed by an off-site contractor, and the material is generally recycled or re-used (i.e. as drain rock, crumb rubber, playground equipment, etc.).  The next event will likely take place either late summer or early fall of this year.
The amnesty program seems to be working well, and the feedback from the landfill operators has been positive.  The LEA will be applying for the grant again next fiscal year.
No action taken.
7.
FRANCHISES BUSINESS ITEMS


A.
UNIVERSAL WASTE

John Kara presented a report on the new universal waste requirements.  On February 9, 2006, the state law allowing households and businesses to throw away wide variety of hazardous waste products (known as universal waste) expired.  Such materials include household batteries, fluorescent light bulbs, and mercury containing thermostats.  Although it has been illegal for several years to throw away televisions and monitors, it now will also be illegal to throw away other peripheral electronics, such as VCRs, fax machines, computers, and printers.

Currently, the only up valley sites that accept batteries are the Clover Flat Landfill and the Town of Yountville’s Corporation Yard.  There are, however, a number of sites in the City of Napa.  Agency staff is also working with the member jurisdictions to establish some collection sites in those jurisdictions, and are looking to add some up valley businesses as established public collection points, using plastic containers provided by the Napa County Department of Environmental Management.

Currently, lamps and devices containing mercury are only accepted at the permanent hazardous waste collection facility at the Devlin Road Transfer Station in American Canyon, as well as at the household hazardous waste (HHW) collection events.  There will be an HHW on May 27th in Rutherford, and another on October 21st at the fairgrounds in Calistoga.

Staff is creating a handout to distribute to the public which lists businesses that collect, transport and dispose of fluorescent tubes.

The only current site accepting all electronic waste year-round is the City of Napa’s materials disposal facility (MDF), located across from the DRTS.  This material is also collected at an annual event held at the Napa Valley College every June.  Right now, Clover Flat Landfill accepts televisions and computer monitors, and Agency staff is discussing with them the possibility of collecting other electronic waste.
There is information on HHW and universal waste in the phone book yellow pages under the recycling section.  Staff is also in the process of updating the Department’s Web site to include the information on what can be thrown in the garbage, and to provide a comprehensive list of places that accept this material.
The Agency Manager pointed out that rechargeable batteries are an interesting component of this new law, because there is a disposal fee included as part of their retail price, so their disposal is pre-paid for, and this is a more economical option for the Agency.  Staff is also looking to point of purchase businesses (e.g. grocery stores, hardware stores, etc.) to take some responsibility for establishing collection stations.
The State Dept. of Toxic Substances Control (DTSC) has not yet provided a comprehensive list of banned materials, which continues to be problematic for the development of public programs.  There has been some indication, however, that there were some errors in the original evaluation of some devices.
Upper Valley Disposal Service (UVDS) is considering including the small cell phone recycling bags in their newsletter mailing.  They also sent out a notice to their commercial customers about the new law.  UVDS is more concerned, however, with the issue of the pressure treated wood (i.e. grape stakes), which is now banned from the landfill.  Some of the electronic/universal waste information will be included in the April newsletter, and UVDS will be contacting Agency staff for a list of businesses and their phone numbers that accept this material.
Board member Diane Dillon noted that the bill insert regarding the new law did not come in the mail up valley, and the article in the Napa Valley Register did not mention any of the collection sites up valley (including the Yountville Corporation Yard).  Agency staff will work on putting together a press release for the up valley newspapers, and will put the recycling guide on the Department Web site.  Staff is also available to address clubs and organizations on the subject.
Mark Luce suggested that staff could look at putting stickers on the garbage containers, and Bill Dutton encouraged working with the point of purchase people.
No action taken.

B.
PUBLIC EDUCATION PLAN
In addition to the newsletter, the UVDS has recently purchased a PowerPoint projector which is used to give a virtual tour of the landfill and recycling facilities for groups and/or organizations that would otherwise be unable to come on a tour in person.  Also, some of the public education monies are being used to pay for buses for schools and senior citizen groups to come tour the facilities.
The company is working on being more visible in the communities it serves, especially with youth-oriented groups such as the 4-H program.  UVDS is also considering setting up “service hour” opportunities for youth groups, distributing informational flyers throughout the community.
Mark Luce noted that the plan itself needs to be proofed once more, because all of the dates read 2005 instead of 2006.  Also, it seems that the newsletter is the only real substantial actionable item listed in the plan, while the other items seem to be things that the company may or should do.  He would like to see more specifics about exactly how the company will be implementing the education plan this year.
Diane Dillon suggested that the company build partnerships with other local agencies, such as the local libraries.  The company gets a lot of requests from people to have their information included in the newsletter, but the company is focused on waste management issues.  The newsletter is the only “insert” used by the company; anything in addition to this could significantly contribute to mailing costs.
Agency staff will work with the company to accommodate some of the Board’s suggestions and concerns, as well as some other items staff would like to have included, and will bring the revised item back to the Board.

This item was continued to the March 20, 2006 Board meeting.
C.
FRANCHISES STATUS
The staff and the company have begun meeting again to discuss the changes to the rate methodology, and are working to have it ready in time for the July 17, 2006 Board meeting.  No action taken.
D.
WASTE MANAGEMENT COMPANIES ISSUES
None.
8.
OTHER BUSINESS ITEMS

A.
MANAGER'S REPORT
Staff has done a good job with the school recycling program, and is adding two more schools.  A six month summary report of the program will be brought to the Board at a future meeting.  The program has been extremely successful, and the site coordinators have been enthusiastic partners.
The public recycling for large venues grant money is being used primarily for purchasing the items that the individual sites need in order to establish a successful program.  Staff is in the process of meeting with representatives from each of the participating sites to make a definitive list of the items required.

The Pacific Union College oil recycling center was having issues with keeping the site clean, and the Agency was able to install some siding around the area, which kept out some of the weather.

Maegen Simmonds has taken on the responsibility of chairing this year’s Earth Day activities, scheduled for April 22nd.  The event is being moved from Connolly Ranch to Skyline Park, which will open up more opportunities for hiking and a larger number of presenter booths.  Staff is in talks with Senator Wesley Chesbro to be one of the guest speakers, and there is a lot of live entertainment planned.

No action taken.
B.
REPORTS FROM JURISDICTIONS

Reports of current information relative to the Agency by the member jurisdictions:

i.
Napa County:  The Napa-Vallejo Waste Management Authority (NVWMA) has formed a subcommittee to work on contract negotiations for the operations of the Devlin Road Transfer Station (DRTS).  The subcommittee includes Board members Jill Techel from the City of Napa and Gerald Davis from the City of Vallejo.  The NVWMA has been working on constructing a microturbine at the DRTS.  The NVWMA is also getting the final closure approvals for the American Canyon Sanitary Landfill (ACSL) and for the Oat Hill Quarry, and is re-working its mission statement to include more recycling and reuse programs, including construction and demolition materials diversion.
ii.
Calistoga:  No report.
iii.
St. Helena:  No report.
iv.
Yountville:  The Town had its annual clean-up day.
No action taken.
C.
BOARD OF DIRECTORS COMMENTS
Bill Dutton asked whether the Magical Moonshine company has ever performed at Yountville schools.  Amy Garden answered that, in the past, the company had been hired to perform at schools throughout all the jurisdictions via an Agency community grant.  The Town of Yountville has since worked directly with the theater company, and hired them for a variety of events, including the farmer’s markets.
Bill Dutton let everyone know that Lou Jefferson is in the hospital.
D.
CLOSED SESSION

PUBLIC EMPLOYEE PERFORMANCE EVALUATION

Title: Agency Manager
No reportable action.  Item was continued to the March 20, 2006 meeting.
9.
Adjournment
Meeting was adjourned at 3:01 p.m.
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	By:
	

	
	ATTEST:  Jill Pahl, Manager of the Upper Valley Waste Management Agency


KEY

Vote:  DD = Diane Dillon; BD = Bill Dutton; ML = Mark Luce; JP = Joe Potter; KS = Karen Slusser

The maker of the motion and second are reflected respectively in the order of the recorded vote.

Notations under Vote:  N = No; X = Excused; A = Abstain; AB = Absent
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